

Minutes of the Board of Water/Sewer Commission
Wednesday, November 17, 2021, 4:00 pm
16C Perry Way, Newburyport, MA 01950
Present Commissioners: John Tomasz, Roger Jones, Owen Smith, Sandy Friede, William Creelman
Staff: 

Director, Anthony Furnari
Business Manager, Julie Spurr Knight

Sewer Chief Operator, Chris Pratt

Sewer Collection Superintendent, David Shaw

Water Superintendent, Thomas Cusick

Assistant Water Superintendent, Chris Hood

Water Distribution Superintendent, Jonathan Carey

City Engineer, Jon-Eric White

1. Mayor Holaday

Not in attendance.  Commissioner Tomasz suggested to Mr. Furnari that they meet with Sean Reardon, the incoming Mayor.  Mr. Furnari said there were discussions about setting up a meeting.
2. Appointments/Customer Issues
· Anthony Rosati, 25 Arlington Street, Newburyport appeared via Zoom.  Commissioner Tomasz stated that he as well as the others had trouble reading the information that was sent via email.  He asked if someone could explain and Ms. Knight said she could.  She stated that she spoke with Mr. Rosati several times.  What occurred was when we go out and read meters if you or your contractor cuts your meter or your meter is messed with and we are unable to read the meter it comes back as a tamper.  There is by State law a $1,500 fee but the Commission voted and City Council approved, the first offense is $500 and the second offense is $1,000.  Our current policy is if you cut your meter and we have to come out there we replace the meter and we charge you the tamper fee and the meter fee.  Commissioner Smith asked who is charged.  Ms. Knight responded the customer is charged the tamper fee and a new meter because we have to replace the meter.  Ms. Friede asked if we replace the meter because it will no longer work because it was cut or because we’re assuming the meter is old.  Ms. Knight said that was the question.  The assumption is not that the meter was old it’s the assumption the meter is now cut, the wires are cut.  We typically don’t replace the orion.  There is no policy surrounding that.  So we put a new meter in.  That is the question Mr. Rosati had.  He doesn’t feel he is responsible for the meter charge and he’d also like to have the tamper fee removed.  Mr. Rosati joined the meeting.  I purchased the home on Arlington Street in May I think and it was vacant.  I was having work done on the property and the last time the meter reading was done was I think on June 15th.  And my plumber had Jon from your Department (any reference to Jon is incorrect--he means Dave the meter technician) come out on the 17th to shut the water off because my plumber needed to replace the main shut off because there was a problem with it.  I talked to him and all the other contractors that were in the house and no one cut anything.  But the plumber did say and his name is Tim Coyle (?) I don’t know if you know him.  He’s a reputable guy.  He said he did about 100 jobs since then.  Sometimes they pull out, sometimes we have to just in a rush get and cut them and get them off because the town is waiting for us in the street and we have to put them back on.  In any event it would have happened in an error.  There is no one living in house and nothing to use the water.  The tenants that finally moved in moved in on October 15th and didn’t fully move in and start living there until the first.  So that is my story on the inadvertent cutting of the meter wire.  Commissioner Tomasz asked Mr. Rosati, shouldn’t the plumber have known that he just can’t cut the meter.  Mr. Rosati said he didn’t say he did cut the meter.  No one confirmed that they did cut the meter.  The plumber said who knows it sometimes does happen.  He did not recall doing it at all.  Maybe it pulled out but he doesn’t remember doing it at all.  Mr. Rosati said he talked to the asbestos guys, the electrician.  He talked to them all.  Commissioner Smith asked if the plumbing work was permitted.  Mr. Rosati said yes and they did two inspections.  He said Jon is also the gentleman that came back and replaced the meter.  He said he could reconnect the wire but before I do that they want me to replace it with this particular model.  He said the wire would work even if he didn’t replace it meaning the whole meter.  He said let me make sure it works before I call.  He said the meter is fine.  Let me call to see if I need to replace it.  When he called they said the meter is old let’s just replace it.  But it was working fine and Jon said the same thing he would have just reconnected the wire.  Ms. Knight said the meter technician does not make that decision of rewiring or replacing the meter.  Commissioner Creelman asked Mr. Rosati when he noticed the wire was cut and do you have any idea why it was cut.  Mr. Rosati said no and all I can say is it happened in error, someone didn’t realize they did it and there is no reason to do it.  There was no water flowing in the building.  We weren’t trying to circumvent water being used.  It was a mistake, human error.  We didn’t know until we got the water bill and there was a $500 fee.  Commissioner Tomasz asked what the cost of the meter is and was told $291.62.  Commissioner Friede said she doesn’t see where we have a lot of room on that one but I feel we’d be replacing the meter in a couple of years anyway.  Mr. Hood asked if it was a clean cut of the wire as opposed to it falling off.  Mr. Furnari said the pictures show it was cut.  Mr.  Rosati asked why that would make a difference.  Commissioner Smith said if it broke you could argue that it was a mechanical failure where if it was cut that shows that it was done by someone.  Mr. Rosati said he knows it is not material failure.  There were contractors there and some were more conscientious than others.  Mr. Rosati feels the word tamper is a negative term.  He can’t find the person that did it or I can go back to that person and charge them.  Ms. Knight said yes it is called a tamper but the reason we are charging the fee is because there is a cost associated with coming out there to replace the meter.  Commissioner Smith said the property owner also has a responsibility for what occurs in the house so if something gets broken and you had a contractor there obviously something happened that should have been caught while that work was completed.  Mr. Rosati feels this is a run of the mill policy and there should be exceptions to the rule.  Commissioner Jones said the policy is quite clear.  The policy is if it has been tampered with there is a fee and we replace the meter and you as the homeowner are responsible for that.  If you want to go after somebody else that’s up to you not for us.  Mr. Rosati said you are missing the whole point.  This is human error.  This is outside of a process.  Where we earn our stripes is how we handle things that aren’t in writing.  How we handle exceptions to the rule.  I’m a resident of town; I pay a ton of money in taxes.  I have a second house now and I think the $500 is excessive.  You want to charge me for someone’s time, please do.  These are circumstance that I think are extenuating.  There’s a precedent where it’s been waived before for different reasons and I’m just asking you to consider it instead of just repeating the law back.  Commissioner Tomasz said there is no doubt it is a tamper and he can’t see waiving that but I would certainly consider making a motion to waive the fee associated with replacing the meter.  As Sandy had brought up we are probably going to replace the meters somewhere down the road.   I’m certainly willing to consider that. 

Commissioner Tomasz made a motion to waive the fee of $291.62 associated with replacing the meter.  Commissioner Friede seconded.  All those in favor say I.

Vote: John Tomas yes, Roger Jones no, Sandy Friede yes, Owen Smith yes, William Creelman yes

· The Poynt Restaurant.  Ms. Knight stated that the Commission approved the last time their abatement.  We have a formula that we plug in the information and it came back as zero because it was lower than the average consumption.  I didn’t want to change it before coming back to the Board again.  In the meantime the owner went to the Mayor and asked to abate the charges.  I said I’d put back on the agenda and we’ll let you know.  Commissioner Smith said the building is large and there are living spaces above.  Do they feed off of the same meter?  Ms. Knight said she believes the Poynt Restaurant has its own meter.  Laura Wolfe is the owner of the Poynt Restaurant and stated she is billed through her landlord, Newburyport Development and they break it out so I can’t answer if I have my own meter or not.   But I think they know.  I know what my portion of it was.  You probably have the bill for the whole building for the month so I can at least tell you what my portion was.  Commissioner Smith stated the abatement should be filed through the owner because they are the customer not the restaurant.  Ms. Wolfe said that Pam said that she needed to appear.  Ms. Knight said there is a second factor to the abatement.  The application notes the May bill and that is not the bill that was impacted by the flood it was the February bill.  Commissioner Smith reiterated what he said about the portions.  If we are talking about assumptions already, the landlord distributes the bill amongst the other tenants of the building.  I still feel it would be warranted that the abatement request come from the landlord and the abatement if we approved it would be distributed amongst the other tenants.  Commissioner Creelman agreed it is the landlord’s responsibility.  Ms. Knight said she is now speaking on behalf of the Mayor’s office.  The Mayor’s office has requested we abate the bill.  Commissioner Friede asked based on what.  Ms. Knight said based on that they incurred $25,000 worth of water damage to their restaurant.  Commissioner Smith said insurance paid for and Ms. Knight agreed.  Commissioner Smith said again we talked about the other residents in that building that may have been affected by COVID.  Commissioner Tomasz asked how much their bill was.  Ms. Knight said the bill that they put on the application was the May bill was about $3,500.  That was an error.  We really should not be abating a bill that was not associated with the leak.  Ms. Wolfe said the bill that her landlord charged her was $2,577.  Commissioner Tomasz said what happens is the landlord gets a bill from us and distributes it equally amongst the tenants I guess.  Is that what it is?  Ms. Wolfe said she does not know how they break it up.  I’m the biggest water user in the building.  I don’t know if it is a percentage or if I have my own water meter and she knows exactly what to charge me.  Commissioner Smith said if we are not going to consider it tonight I motion to table this and do the research.  Commissioner Tomasz agreed.  Ms. Wolfe said okay and do you want her to have someone from the landlord’s office come the next time you meet or have them just contact you or email and we’ll figure out that way.  What’s the best?  Commissioner Smith said maybe the cleanest way would be to deny this abatement and have the landlord file it.  Commissioner Friede said she thinks we need to know whether it’s the landlord dividing the water up to different tenants then we would need the landlord to get involved.  But if the landlord is just passing this bill through I don’t think we have to undo all the paperwork.  Commissioner Creelman asked who pays the bill and Ms. Knight said the landlord.  He feels the issue is between the landlord and tenant.  Commissioner Tomasz asked Ms. Wolfe and the landlord to work with the Business office and at the next meeting we can make a decision on this.  Ms. Wolfe said she would check with the landlord and get in touch with Karen from your office.  When is your next meeting?  Commissioner Tomasz said he would work with the other Commissioners on this abatement outside of the meeting in case it doesn’t happen in December.  Ms. Knight told Ms. Wolfe that she would work with her and gather some more details and then send over the information to the Chair, John Tomasz and hopefully they can make a decision at that point.  Ms. Wolfe thanked them for their consideration.
3. Approval of Minutes

· Commissioner Tomasz asked if there were any changes, questions, comments on the Minutes of Wednesday, October 20, 2021.  There were none.
Commissioner Tomasz all those in favor of accepting the meeting minutes from October 20, 2021?
Vote: John Tomasz yes, Roger Jones yes, Sandy Friede yes, Owen Smith yes, William Creelman yes
4. Business Manager’s Report

Julie Spurr-Knight noted the following on the Business Manager’s Report:

· Meter:  Working with Stiles to train water distribution staff on new reading system.  Unfortunately Jon is down a few men so we will be training some other employees on how to use the system.   We are using the new Water Smart billing system which is compatible with all brands of meters for automated meter technology.  Stiles is installing AMI meters here and across the street so that we can test out the system.  The staff is currently correcting 196 meters that have some programming errors.  As you know I have done a lot of data scrubbing over the past year and we are getting close to have a clean system.
· Billing Software:  Water Smart kicked off on September 23rd.  Dashboard use is up 15% since starting.  The system has sped up payment processing and reconciliation processing considerably.  Working on rolling out online bank direct features that will significantly decrease the paper check process and reduce the costs associated with the use of Eastern Bank.  The staff has done a great job assisting with the kick off of the Water Smart program.
· Reverse Notification System:  The new system has now reached 50% of the City’s households and residents.  The June 30, 2022 goal was to reach 60% of the customer base with reverse notification.  We will most likely exceed that number.
· Meter Replacement:  Water Distribution Superintendent and Business Manager working with TI Sales on an analysis of the current water meter system and what steps need to be taken to begin planning for development of the specifications for the bid documents for meter replacement/migration to automated meter technology.  We are meeting with them this month.  
· Rate Study:  Working on FY22 additions to the study to include analysis of current water and sewer department in correlation to CIP needs.  Commissioner Tomasz asked on that CIP needs how much of this does that take into account if any?  Ms. Knight asked if the Commission had a copy of the Environmental Partners information.  Mr. Cusick said they do.  They have an electronic copy.  Any upgrades/potential upgrades to the Water Treatment Plant would not be in it.  Focuses more on the raw water line and not so much anything that has to do with distribution.  Although they have some tasks in front of them to try and figure out.  There is still some work in progress to pull all that together.  The goal is to pull it all together so it is complete and comprehensive.  Don’t know the timeline on it.  Commissioner Smith said he drove by the dam over the weekend and it looked like the water from the Merrimack was backed up there-a couple of feet from the top of the spillway.  We talked about that at great length last meeting.  Is there an idea of doing another workshop where we can have a face to face meeting with the rate study group to discuss our priorities?  Commissioner Tomasz agreed and said the Commission should put together what the top three or four high priorities are and the need for those priorities.  Then from there we can forward it to the rate study group.  Commissioner Smith said he still thinks it would be good to have a face to face meeting with them.  Mr. Furnari said they could come in the next meeting.  Commissioner Tomasz said the rate study is black and white.   They tell you this is what you want to spend this is what you are going to need to pay for it.  The question is what sort of capital needs we are going to need over the next years.  Commissioner Smith agreed.  Ms. Knight said she did not want to forget about the construction fees.  I don’t know where we stand with that.  We only went up slightly.  Mr. Carey said he talked to EP briefly and they put a system valuation of approximately $55 million on the distribution system currently in the City on that new project that MINCO’s proposing.  You are looking at a $13,000-$14,000 under our current fee structure and EP said based on the system valuation they should be around $160,000.  So that’s how far out of whack the rates are in terms of system improvement.  Mr. Cusick said it is a lot of money that we are leaving on the table with these big developers.  Mr. Carey said you are adding 90 water customers that would be individual users but because it is in one building they are getting away with one eight inch connection.  Same with sewer.  It was agreed to do an addendum to the fee schedule and have the Commission approve it next month and then submit it.  Mr. Carey said there has never been a fee for fire service connection.  Mr. Cusick said there’s a rule up in Maine that they go by and it’s a big long spread with how you come up with it.  Those aren’t usually that popular.  It is probably something to talk about with EP so you have a better understanding of that.  I stress the system development fee to make sure that you had backing for an evaluation on your system and you weren’t just throwing a dart at $100,000.  Because these developers are going to be saying I just did a development for $20,000 and you’re hitting me for $120,000.  It’s nice to have a consultant have that back up information so you are not put in a position where you need to defend that and not have any information.  Mr. Furnari said City Council will not balk at it while construction is going crazy.  Commissioner Friede said let’s get it together and see what your drafting first and then set it up.  The more we talk to people I think the happier we are going to be and that will stop putting you guys in the middle which is where I feel we put you which I don’t feel is right.  I think we can do a little better talking to people.  Mr. Cusick said any system development fees that came in they were in a separate account and they went right to water main upgrades.
· Procurement:  We just bought a replacement sewer grinder for $39,000 for the Graf Road pump station.  We have on call excavation for water main breaks, hydrant replacements because the water distribution staff is small.  We are going to utilize our staff and the highway staff first but if we run into a situation where we are running out people we will have people on call.
· Certified Free Cash:  On 11/5/21 Mass Department of Revenue certified the following balances in free cash.  Water $1,474,050 and Sewer $1,738,991.  
· Consumption:  Ms. Knight shared her screen.  Consumption for October’s billing was down 22%.  
· Budget Performance:  We are currently 36% through the current fiscal year.  The water budget is 43% expended.  The debt service and personnel being the major driver.  Same thing for sewer which is 38% expended.  Revenues to date for water are at $2.1 million with a reserve fund at a deficit of $273,000 which is typical from year to year.  We don’t come out of the red until January 1.  Total revenue in sewer is almost $3 million and the reserve fund is $146,415.  It’s typical for sewer to make it into the black before water.  
Ms. Knight spoke about the vote on the transfer of the generator needing to be redone.  The last vote was for $178,293 and that would cover expenditures to date and the cost of the generator.  That would leave out rigging, shipping and installation.  We crunched the numbers and we came up with $183,000 for rigging, shipping, installation and the $137,000 cost of the generator.  Then a separate transfer of $41,000 to the operating budget to cover costs to date.  We would rather have it covered in one shot than to have to go back for a separate transfer.  Commissioner Tomasz asked where the money is coming from and Ms. Knight said retrained earnings.  The $183,000 will go in the capital account and the $41,000 will be put into the operating budget.  
Commissioner Tomasz asked if there was any further discussion.  None.

Commissioner Tomasz made a motion to transfer $224,000 from retained earnings to go into capital for the generator and also to put $41,000 back into operations.  Commissioner Jones seconded.  All those in favor.

Vote: John Tomasz yes, Roger Jones yes, Sandy Friede yes, Owen Smith yes, William Creelman yes

5. DPS Operations Report:

Jon-Eric White noted the following on the Engineering report;

WWTF Sidewall Flood Protection
· Received the proposal for the sidewall berm for the Waste Water Treatment Plant.  Any questions on that.  We seek your approval and signature tonight.  Commissioner Tomasz asked if it was $207,300.  Mr. White confirmed.  Commissioner Tomasz asked where the money was coming from.  Mr. White said it was coming from two budget line items.  The Planning Department has offered to assist with it.  They received a grant from the CPA funds and also the sewer funds.  Both of the budget line items were left over from the rail trail.

Commissioner Tomasz asked if there were any further discussions.  None

Commissioner Tomasz made a motion to sign the contract for $207,300 to BSC for work described in the November 11, 2021 Agreement.  Commissioner Smith seconded.  All those in favor.
Vote: John Tomasz yes, Roger Jones yes, Sandy Friede yes, Owen Smith yes, William Creelman yes

Phillips Drive

· No change.   Finalizing the design.  Commissioner Tomasz asked when that will go out to bid and Mr. White said before the end of the year for construction next spring.

David Shaw noted the following on the Sewer Collection Report;

Lift station/SLM maintenance/Miscellaneous:

· October flushing – 7169 lin./feet.
· Had meeting with National Water Main Cleaning Co.  They will be starting the first week of December cleaning the downtown.  They will also be cleaning the Graf Rd and Hale St wet well within this contract. 
· Graf Rd lift station grinder died.  Replaced with a new muffin monster which is about four weeks out.  Commissioner Smith asked how it was being paid.  Mr. Shaw said it was being paid out of operating –lift stations.  It was for $39,000.
Plum Island Maintenance:

· Air Vac was in and finished another 100 towers for the alarm system.  Commissioner Jones asked how many towers are there.  Mr. Shaw said 200 have been replaced out of 651.  They are working very well.  We had an issue last week and the alarms brought us right to the problem.  Commissioner Jones asked how long it will take to replace them all.  Mr. Shaw said if we do 100 a year-because it is not cheap it will take about 4 years.
· TW Construction replaced two gates on Northern inner.

Chris Pratt noted the following on the Wastewater Treatment Facility Report;
Pretreatment:

· Fog program is ongoing.

· As of yesterday and today Mr. Cronin participated in the pretreatment compliance inspection via ZOOM that will hopefully be wrapped up tomorrow.  Shout out to Adrienne for scanning several hundred pages of inspections and sampling results that we transmitted to EPA. We don’t anticipate anything major coming from that.

Operations:
· Plant ran very well last month.  Normal maintenance on the airs and the blowers.  

· We have a dive company scheduled for next week.  Per out permit we have to do every five years a visual and tactile inspection of the diffusers in the pipe out in the river from our effluent.  

· We were talking about CIP and putting things on the horizon.  Working with EPG in terms of the assessment of installing/building, etc. a secondary clarifier/third clarifier.  We have two now but given our flow and loading we can’t take them off line so we don’t have a backup.  That is our biggest, most important CIP issue forward for the next two to three years. 
· Update on the generator.  The new engine was delivered a couple of weeks ago to Power Up in Auburn, NH.  They fitted the old generator to the new engine.  We had hoped to have it delivered on site last week but in fitting up with fluids, etc. they found an issue with the new water pump and they are not comfortable putting it in place.  There was something with the seal.  There was some rust in it.  They are trying to find a new water pump and can’t find one in the US right now.  Mr. Pratt talked to them yesterday.  The plan is to get this in within the next couple of weeks.  We are trying to beat the weather.  We don’t want to do it in the snow.

Jon Carey noted the following on the Water Construction report;
· Hydrant flushing has been completed.

· Reservation Terrace the main that was in question with the seawall issue has been severed.  Commissioner Smith asked if this was damaged from a flood.  Mr. Carey said no it wasn’t damaged.  There was a lot of deflection when we originally cut in the two valves to isolate that section because we were worried about it.  There were only two homes that were tapped off that section of main and if that main had been compromised prior to putting those valves in it would have affected about 36 residents.  So we put the valves in and then  looking at it thinking about wave impact the only thing holding that main was valves so we cut, capped.  If the ocean takes it it’s just going to pull that section out and everything else stays in place.  Commissioner Smith said it was a preemptive move.  Mr. Carey agreed.  Commissioner Smith said he recalled a couple of months ago they had the high tide in that area.  Mr. Carey confirmed and said it undermined the road and the main was never fully exposed but there wasn’t a lot of cover on it.  It was better to do it now rather than in the winter in the middle of a Nor’Easter.
· All leaks from annual leak detection have been repaired.

· Currently down three employees.  Looking for assistance.

· Julie already touched on it.  We have an RFR due to staff shortages just to make sure we have coverage through the winter.  

Commissioner Friede noted that as this is her fourth year on the Board she is noticing the shift that the department is doing to be more preemptive is noticeable and you should be commended for that.  She noticed a big difference.  Mr. Furnari thanked her for that comment.
Tom Cusick noted the following on the Water Treatment report;
Reservoirs/GW sources:   
· Brox delivered 900 tons of stone to the lower Artichoke and that is in preparation if we did have a big event we had to shore up that lower dam in a backwater event.    We had a meeting here with Tony, Engineering and everyone else and we came up with that.  Chris Hood spearheaded getting that delivered and getting it done.
· Ongoing work with PFAS sampling with AECOM.  Chris included some of the latest testing results.  It’s important to know that we are in compliance.  There are no violations.  We have one supply that is off.  We have proven that it is something that we can blend and it’s accepted by DEP.  
· Identified some small Algal activity at Indian Hill Reservoir.  We don’t want to ignore.  It’s the second time it has happened.  There is still some nutrient loading.  Seems to be in the same general area.  There is some agricultural activity there.  Erosion is an issue.  Inspections are key.  At the first of the year I will bring in our limnologist and put together a presentation so you can see what the impacts are.  It’s telling people they can’t do the activities they are doing.  You will get pushback because you will be going into people’s properties and telling them to put a fence up because their horse can’t be within 100 feet of this stream.  Commissioner Friede stated this conversation needs to continue during the workshop to follow when they review the report.  
· Had a meeting with Essex County Greenbelt and the Planning Department and discussed a comprehensive land acquisition plan.  I sent you all the baseline report on 117 Indian Hill.  They are looking all the time to purchase land.  We need to educate them too because they promote trails and horse riding.
WTP Operations:

· Sludge is always a big, big issue.  It was a big lift for not just us but Jon’s crew.  We will try to address that in the future.
· Extensive shift coverage during to another employee being out sick until the end of the year.  Tony and Jamie have been good about taking it up with HR to get us another body.  Commissioner Tomasz asked if it’s not being advertised or not enough people applying.  Mr. Furnari said there have been no applicants.  Mr. Cusick said this is the second time we’ve had an operator out on extensive time and we have had to move people around.  We don’t have a lot of redundancy in the operations.  So this other person can give us that redundancy.  Mr. Furnari said we are adding one person up at the plant.  Commissioner Jones said he’s never seen anything like this in his lifetime.  Mr. Furnari said it’s the same with Water Distribution.  Before there were highway guys that would jump over to Water.  He thinks everyone is afraid of taking the test for the D2.  Mr. Cusick said it’s not just that, it costs about $1500.  It’s not like a collections license where you sign up and go take it.  They won’t allow you to do that on an open test.  Mr. Furnari said we pay for the test.  Mr. Cusick said he’s talking about people from the outside, the general pool of applications, somebody trying to get into the field as a water operator they have some upfront costs.  Mr. Carey said he has seen most towns are requiring a D2 license.  Commissioner Smith asked about apprenticeships.  Mr. Carey said if we get to the point where we can’t fill these positions would you be willing to drop down to a D1 with a year probation.  Mr. Furnari said you have to remember  we hire the guys from the outside as D2s that come in that don’t have a license and we give them a year to get it and we pay for it even without the D2.  That is the only position we do that here.  We don’t do that for Treatment.  Just Distribution.  Commissioner Smith another problem is the generational gap.  You have the older generation retiring and the younger generation doesn’t have the adequate experience.  In the Wastewater Plant there are five guys in the 60s.  In another 4-5 years they will be retiring and there’s no one coming up.  Commissioner Tomasz said the technical schools should have water and wastewater programs.  Mr. Carey said Essex Tech does.   Mr. Cusick mentioned setting up a program at DPS that might foster bringing in local high school students.  Mr. Furnari stated we dropped the requirements of a truck driver.  Usually we hire drivers with a CDL.  We’re allowing them to come in without a CDL and giving them 6 months to get their license.  Commissioner Smith made the comparison that some of the collective bargaining positions rates are not going at the same rate as some of the high skill trades.  
· AECOM—You will get a white paper to summarize the work that has happened at the Water Treatment Plant.  I think there is a misconception about what happened up there in relationship to treatment versus pump and clear well.  There was not really a lot of money spent on the actual treatment plant itself.  It was more the clear well and addressing the low hanging fruit.  

· Chris Hood addressed the Commission.  He hopes the Commission understands that we are talking about money and getting employees and I want them to realize the difference from a DPW worker, a distribution crew worker and a wastewater treatment plant worker.   You need to have a water treatment license to be employed at that plant at Spring Lane.  You cannot walk in the door and get trained in six months or a year.  You need to have the license.  Anyone that we are going to entertain to bring into our field is already in the field.  You have to have a license already.  To touch on what Tom was talking about earlier is how do you get somebody to come out to that field that is working full time and cough up $1500 a year to take time out of work once a week to take this course and pass this course to be eligible to take this exam.  So we are not going to get qualified applicants at the plant because everybody that has a treatment license is probably working in a treatment plant.  We can’t give them six months to get the license.  We can’t hire you unless you have the license.  I’m just letting you know in the next month or two if we don’t get anybody is really probably the salary.  Our hands are tied and we are going to keep running short handed and paying thousands of dollars in overtime.  Tom and I are always talking if we get someone green already working somewhere or you may get someone who’s disgruntled at their job but you start at this pay but then it takes 15 years to get to that top step of pay.  That top step of pay is what everyone is already making out there.  So why would they come to Newburyport for $5 less an hour.  Commissioner Smith asked with your hiring rules can you do a superior qualification to start someone mid-grade.  Mr. Hood said that is a union issue.   Commissioner Tomasz said his understanding is it is important to get the young kids.  You can get a 1T learner’s permit and take the test.  Any kid should be able to pass that test.  Once you get them you can get them in the plant.  Mr. Hood said no it depends on the rating of your plant.  A T1 would do nothing in my plant.  Commissioner Tomasz said he can’t be by himself, he can’t run it, and he has to have a licensed person there.  That is where he starts working his way up.  Mr. Hood said there is no position to fill to fund it to bring someone in.   Commissioner Tomasz said maybe that addresses the problem.   You need to fund it to bring in someone like that.  Mr. Cusick said he has to look into it because usually the shift that comes up which is the entry level shift is a shift that they are there by themselves.  Mr. Carey said he thinks it’s an industry wide problem.  What you are already seeing is folks are gravitating to the communities that are paying more.   You’re going to have these older individuals that are of retirement age and there is going to be a severe shortage.  Towns are going to have to look at bumping those salaries up if they are going to get people.  Commissioner Tomasz agreed and said this is why we need to speak to Sean Reardon.  We have to say there is something coming at us and we are going to be screwed in a couple of years if we don’t act now.  We have to bring in more folks, we need to pay them better, and we need some young blood.  That’s what the Commission should be working on with the new mayor.  Mr. Furnari said he thinks the unions will take anything on if you’re going to give the employees more money.  Commissioner Friede asked to put this on the agenda as a side meeting in January.  Mr. Furnari said they had an in house meeting today and we discussed the new administration because the new administration doesn’t really know what we are doing.  We want to explain our needs and what’s going on here.  You guys should be part of that also.  Mr. Furnari said AFSME is supposed to do a study next year and review each job description as part of their contract.  They were going to do a rates study also.  
6. Old/New Business
None

7. Next Meeting

· December 15, 2021 at 4:00 pm.

8. Warrant and Contract Signing

· Commissioner Tomasz stated there are 12 items on the November 17, 2021 document.  Any discussion or questions?   There were none.
Commissioner Tomasz, all those in favor of paying the 12 items noted on the November 17, 2021 bills payable report.  
Vote: John Tomasz yes, Roger Jones yes, Sandy Friede yes, Owen Smith yes, William Creelman yes
Respectfully Submitted By: Karen Bush
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